The Honorable Larry Gossett
April 12, 2007
Page 2

April 12, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed for Council consideration and adoption are two proposed ordinances relating to the adoption and amendment of the 2006 edition of the International Building and Fire Codes and the 2006 Uniform Plumbing Code.  The International Codes and the Uniform Plumbing Code are used nation wide.
On November 17, 2006 the Washington State Building Code Council adopted with amendments the 2006 International Building, Residential, Fire and Mechanical Codes and 2006 Uniform Plumbing Code.  With the state’s formal adoption last year, these codes become effective July 1, 2007.  The proposed ordinance I am transmitting today offers King County’s amendments to the international codes, including the administration of the codes, which the state has delegated to cities and counties.  Our amendments cannot and do not reduce the state’s substantive requirements.  
Our objective has been to minimize local amendments to the international codes, but also to recognize that some unique standards currently exist in King County.  To that end, the amendments carry forward unique King County protections such as noise transmission standards for properties located near Seattle International Airport.  The amendments also repeal several King County amendments to the building and plumbing codes that are covered by the International and Uniform codes.  
The following is a summary of changes included in these proposed ordinances:
· The administrative sections for the International Mechanical Code have been consolidated with those for the International Building Code and the International Residential Code. 
· The Department of Development and Environmental Services and the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health partnered this year to include the plumbing code in this adoption ordinance for the first time.

· Editorial changes were made to update county code language to be consistent with the state and model codes and address changes to international code numbering.
· A new option was added to rapid abatement to provide for immediate response by owner.
· The application of the building codes to residential buildings which house either home occupations or home industries is clarified.  The state in its amendments to the International Residential Code have recognized that certain business uses are compatible with residences and have set the size for these uses in a home at 500 square feet.  The amendments proposed in these ordinances would apply the International Building Code standards if the floor area used for the business exceeds 500 square feet in any structure and more than a total of 1,000 square feet for all structures used for the home based business.  These changes will ensure that larger home businesses have appropriate access and other life safety standards consistent with those that apply to other businesses.
· Existing requirements governing residential swimming pools are recodified to be located with related building code provisions.
Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) staff met with the King County Building Code Advisory Board and Appeal Board which assisted in developing the proposed ordinances.  DDES held two public meetings at its offices in Renton.  Notice of the public meetings was advertised on the King County Internet site and emailed to interested parties and industry representatives.  Only one substantive comment was received on the proposed ordinances.  That comment, from Puget Sound Energy, concerned the exemption of utilities from permitting requirements.  DDES has agreed to work with Puget Sound Energy to examine the issue. 
The proposed ordinances are procedural actions that are categorically exempt from the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA).  Implementation of these ordinances is expected to have minimal fiscal impact upon the county, as reflected in the enclosed fiscal note.  The cost of staff training and purchase of the code books was factored into the DDES 2007 budget.  
If you have any questions or concerns, please feel free to contact Stephanie Warden, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, at 206-296-6700.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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